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ABOUT OUR MUSIC

 (Read this with a Chalice Hymnal in hand)
As your pastor, and in response to some comments passed along to me about our Sunday worship, I thought it would be helpful to know the process by which hymns are chosen and how the service is planned each week. Some of my colleagues choose to have someone else select hymns. As a musician, I have always taken more care to choose hymns and songs that match the theme and focus of a given scripture passage and related sermon. I believe the right choice of music enhances the message and leads to deeper, more meaningful inspiration. There is a process I have developed over more than 26 years of ministerial practice. If you look carefully at the hymns and other readings we do each week, you will see the thread of a theme and even key words repeated for clarity. Often I share these threads with Robin; and using the information she develops preludes, interludes, responses, communion music, and postludes. 
The process begins with choice of a scripture passage. At this time in my career, I lean toward scriptures and stories I have not previously used. They are more appealing and they motivate me. I also try to balance texts. Primarily I pick from the Gospels to focus on Jesus’ teachings, but I also mix in passages from the Epistles and the Old Testament. The history books and the books of the prophets are also part of the mix. Sometimes it is the approach of a particular holiday or season that suggests a text. The Lectionary is a publication that lists a wide mixture of texts from various parts of the Bible related to a particular week. Often I will look there for a suitable scripture. When the text and title are chosen, then I begin to look for hymns and plan the service.
We have a 3-part lectionary built into our hymnals, found on pages 780 through page 797. If I wanted to preach on Mark 10: 13-16 (Jesus welcomes the children into his arms), I can find it on page 787 under 13th week, with a suggested hymn of #113, “Jesus Loves Me!” That’s a good match and I may use it. Or, I could go outside the hymnal and select a song we all know from our Sunday School days: “Jesus Loves the Little children.” If I choose such a song, I print the words on the back of the bulletin.
If the lectionary does not provide appropriate suggestions, I may look in the Topical Index of Hymns (starting on page 817). If I stay with this theme, I could find more suggestions on page 818 (see 113, 133, 511, 190, and 512). Other related topics in a passage may be found by in the Index, as well. For example, if the message includes themes about “family,” there are other suggested songs on page 821 under the heading FAMILY.I look at the words to see if they will help communicate or amplify the message. And I look at how “sing-able” or familiar the tune is. In this case, #500 is set to a familiar tune we could all sing. If a melody seems “unsingbable” though, I may just drop it; however, if it is really worth using I may adapt it to a different tune. Using the Metrical Index in our hymnal, I identify tunes by meter (syllables and line length). Any two songs with the same meter can have their words interchanged. Try singing the words of “What a Friend We Have in Jesus” (#585) to the tune of “Come Thou Fount of Every Blessing” (#16). The same words also work to the familiar tunes of # 575, # 419.
Next I choose where to place the songs in the order of service. Usually, a scripture-based hymn works best after the sermon to summarize and complete the message. A Hymn of Praise is best at the beginning of worship to help “gather us in.” A quiet, meditative hymn works well for our Prayer Hymn. Communion Hymns are always in big demand so we should use a wide and appealing variety of them. There are many beautiful ones that we have not used yet. 

I do keep track of the hymn numbers and try not to repeat them too frequently, while also working-in favorites and using some that are always popular (like “Trust and Obey”). Once in a while I will try a “just for fun” song, such as #422, a communion hymn with a calypso beat: “Let Us Talents and Tongues Employ!” Another is #579, “Standing in the Need of Prayer!” Cady’s Camp-Style worship service last year had some “just for fun” music in it, too. 
Once in a while I will stumble across a hymn so appropriate and so poignant that it cries to be learned and shared. Recently while preaching on the healing powers of Jesus revealed in Scripture, I used the Topical Index for help. I came across #506, which I had never heard. I read the words and noticed how true they were to the image of Jesus as Healer. And was theologically convinced we must use it in the service. The tune, however, was new and modern-sounding. I liked it, but I knew it would have been difficult to sing. So, I offered a creative compromise – I would sing the more difficult verse parts and ask the congregation to join the short refrain as they felt comfortable I thought this was a way to utilize an unfamiliar, but appropriate and meaningful tune. (Continued next page.)
_____________________________________________

What kind of man was Boaz before he married? He was Ruthless! 

(Continued from previous page.)
Perhaps the most important concept I keep in mind as I chose hymns and design worship is the concept of balance. We must maintain a balance of the beloved older hymns and some of the newer ones. Congregation members and guests like all kinds of music. If we chose older hymns exclusively, we could appear “stuck in the past” and out of touch with modern hymnody. On the other hand, we should not abandon the great old hymns in favor of modern music only. Some churches have actually done this (no hymnals, just words projected onto the wall with graphics). A reasonable balance is best. It will allow us to appeal to the musical tastes of all who come to worship here. For the most part, that is what our worship services at Westville have reflected over the 12 years I have been your pastor. There have been few, if any, services when newer hymns outnumbered older ones. It is a shame that our annual Hymn-Sing had to be postponed. The annual event gives us a chance to sing all our favorite hymns – old and new. 
In the weeklong process of selecting material that is combined to created a cohesive, meaningful service, I do my very best to achieve a balance of the cherished older songs and the newer ones that also become a part of our worship fabric. This is a very thoughtful and deliberate process designed to achieve an appropriate balance of old and new so we have a foundation AND a future.
Rev. Tim

THE WEEKEND THAT WAS!
Many words of thanks are due to all who helped out the last weekend of September. Because Mary and I were deeply involved in two important events in Williamsburg, it seemed best to arrange for someone else to take over the preaching duties and for us to stay overnight in Williamsburg. I had met the Rev. Robin Moscati at the Regional Assembly in May, and we shared some nice conversations about the ministry and Disciples churches. I spoke with Robin after her day at Westville, and she was thankful that everyone made her feel at home. She appreciated the participation and said it was a very pleasant experience for her.
Thanks a bunch to Frankie Edmondson, who stepped forward to lead the way. She printed the bulletins and served as Worship Leader. Everything moved along just fine. Rev. Moscati was also delighted to be amicably received by the Sunday School class as she strolled in early that morning. Her sister, Janet, was also delighted to be in worship.
Because our events in Williamsburg came to a close in the afternoon, I was able to attend the Church picnic. Some were surprised to see me after an absence in the morning, but I was glad to be there. The conversations around the various tables as we dined in fellowship were particularly spirited this year, with lots of laughs and sharing! Aside from the good food, that’s what I will remember most. Thanks to Gary for being our Grille-Master and to Mary Beth Almond for being our hostess. Last year I remember Marion and Naomi brought a framed picture of their wedding day.. This year, they brought the result of that marriage as guests to the picnic – daughter, Camille, and granddaughter ,Alexandra, who are now becoming situated in their new residence in Williamsburg!
I shared a little about why we were so involved in events in Williamsburg that weekend. First of all, the morning of Sept. 29 was the 3rd Annual 1K Fun Run at Williamsburg Memorial Park. As in the past two years, it was my primary responsibility to coordinate and pull everything together. This year we had 88 runners with many other family members in attendance. We estimate about 400 attended. The Teeny Tiny Petting Zoo from Suffolk was a nice distraction for those who had finished their races. (Some of you may not have heard, but our one surviving duck, Carrilee, has been donated to this petting zoo. He can be heard at local events quaking away as he always did in our backyard. Our little guy has entered show business!) The 1K Race was the culmination of several months of work and involved many volunteers, including Mary and Cady. Mary was instrumental in preparing, labeling, and presenting the prize packages for the runners. Cady assisted by serving as warm-up coach, demonstrating stretching exercises before each race; and she toured the track on her bike to offer assistance and first aid. The food providers, display vendors, and volunteers and staff worked hard to make it a wonderful event. The Food Bank officials estimated we raised enough for more than 1500 meals for the Kids Backpack Program. It was a tiring but rewarding morning.
After a brief lunch and a little shopping, Mary and I checked into our hotel and tried to get a nap. By 5:00 we were up getting ready for our next big event – the Here for the Girl’s: Pink Carpet Gala. Williamsburg has a wonderful support group for women with breast cancer. They provide many levels of support, including spiritual support and retreats. My company, Williamsburg Memorial Park, participates as a major sponsor of the gala in honor of a former employee who succumbed to the disease. Everyone dressed in formal attire (a lot of pink). After delicious meal presented, the highlight of the evening was the unveiling of the annual calendar. Twelve survivors are chosen each year to grace the pages of a professionally prepared calendar. Their stories and pictures are an inspiration to all. I showed a copy of this calendar at the picnic and pointed out the supplemental Guide to Caring for Yourself inside it. It is at comprehensive and helpful booklet on the subject of caring for yourself. If anyone would like a calendar, please let me know. I will have some for distribution soon.  

WOW – what a weekend! 
Rev. Tim

-------------------------------------------------------------------------
For schedule updates and changes, watch your Sunday bulletin or check our church site web at www.westvilledisciples.org. 

A Sunday School teacher was describing to the class how Lot's wife looked back and suddenly turned into a pillar of salt. "My mother looked back while she was driving," one boy said, "and she turned into a telephone pole." ____________________________________________
Chairperson Chimes 

Behind every church board is a dedicated chairperson

Barbara Nelson

Chair of the Board

It is the time of year when we see that all the fresh beginnings of Spring have reached their maturity, completed their cycles of accomplishments, and are now leaving their hope for the new beginnings, entrusting their purposes to the promise of a new cycle to come. Flowers and grasses drop their seeds, the huge oaks their acorns, animals hibernate or stock up their food supplies; and finally with cold and snows, all comes to a brief rest. But without a renewed Spring to culture new, fresh beginnings with new sources and new energy, all life, goodness, beauty, and fulfillment of purpose would come to a devastating end.
It is so with God’s world and God’s church. Without God’s wondrous creations constantly striving to fulfill the purpose and work that the Lord expects of them, all would fall to inactivity, lack of Divine purpose, and loss of the comfort, blessings, and guidance our God can give us. If the church stops growing, the gift of salvation that the sacrifice of Jesus on the cross created for us will be known to fewer sinners. 

We are the greatest of God’s creations and it is our job to live according to the teachings of Jesus, and to be His Disciples in spreading His word and to work for Him in building His church. We must constantly renew these roles, increase our efforts, and promote new ideas and beginnings to enrich and spread His word. This time of year, the church workers are winding up the obligations they took in the Spring and worked diligently to fulfill all year to support church management and growth. New support -new seeds, so to speak – are being sought to help create a “new Spring” in the church starting in 2019. Our nominating committee has been appointed and is asking for Disciples – you – to help enhance and carry on the work in God’s house. It is very easy to turn your back and say, “Someone else can do it.” Remember, the greatest creation of God should have the greatest love for Him and should have a great desire to carry out His work. We need a dedicated board of directors (chair person, vice-chair person, treasurer, financial secretary, secretary, and historian), elders, deacons, greeters, Sunday School director, and church upkeep workers. So many jobs need true Disciples of Christ to fulfill them. We need you in one of these roles, dedicated to the position for Jesus’ sake. Jesus’ love for you should encourage you to do a labor of love for Him. Wherever you can help, you are needed. Please seriously consider accepting the invitation to take on a position or task if approached to do so. Volunteer for general church upkeep work that occasionally needs to be done. 

Thank you to all who served this year. Your love for God is evident. Please continue to serve God’s house, Westville Christian Church, and The Disciples of Christ and enable it to start a new and greater growth for the sake of reaching more people in the Spring of 2019. 

Busy Hands for the Lord
Fleta Hunley

Women's Whisperings

I would like to start with the opening prayer we have at our meetings. “Unto you, oh God, we give our thanks and lift our hearts in prayer. May your presence be with us and your love surround us as we work together in Christian Women’s Fellowship. Open our eyes to the needs of the word and fill our hearts with concern for all people. Guide us that we may truly serve you through Jesus Christ, our Lord.” 
We recessed for the months of July and August, but the giving continued. Items of art and drawing supplies plus activity items were delivered to the Boys’ and Girls’ Club. 

We collected food items for Social Services and Hands Across Mathews. They are delivered each month. School supplies were collected and delivered to schools. Suzanne Freeman reports that Social Services is in need of food items and personal care items, for both male and female. If you read this and can help, deliver them to Social Services or give them to a member of CWF. We thank you for helping. We gave a donation of $100 to the church for the Home Mission Fund. We also gave $125 to the School Back Pack Program. 

Blanket Sunday is scheduled for October. We are in planning stages for a Christmas Bizarre. There will be updates on this. 

In the planning stage is “The Brown Bag Project.” This will help homeless women. We thank Frankie Edmondson for bringing this idea to the group. 
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At our September meeting, we had lunch at noon, followed by an inspiring and eye-opening message brought to us by Ann Bradshaw fro Olive Branch Christian Church.. This was centered on her woman-to-woman trip to India. We thank Suzanne Freeman for heading this up. Good job!
Officers for the 2019 are President – Mary Beth Almond, Vice-President – Fleta Hunley, Treasurer – Fleta Hunley, Secretary – Dianna Swenson, Service – Suzanne Freeman and Barbara Nelson, Study Chairperson – Maurine Frank. We thank our outgoing President, Frankie Edmondson for a job well done.

I will close with the benediction we have at the close of our meetings: “God, be merciful unto us and bless us and cause your face to shine upon us that your way may be known upon the Earth and your saving grace among all nations. Through Jesus Christ, our Lord. Amen.”

Editor-reals

Elucidation and other ostentatious words

Mary Dodson Dice

Newsletter Editor

Thwamp!
That's the sound of my iron fist. Okay, it's covered in a kid glove, but I'm still smacking it down. E-mail, text, phone, face-to-face, sign language, smoke signals. These are all methods you can use to get newsletter articles to me. I'll even write them for you if you scratch them on the back of a gum wrapper. Just get me the info!
We have a lot of pews news to share. We held our annual Indoor Picnic and Games Day in July. After good food and fellowship, the Games began. Church members played Skeeball with marshmallows, bowled water bottles with oranges, peeled Hershey Kisses while wearing oven mitts, moved and ate Whoppers candy with chopsticks, and tossed plastic balls into buckets. Taking first place in Skeemallow and Hot Lips was Tammy Cantrell. Her son, Richard, earned first place in Whopsticks and Bucket List. And Omar Benovamour prevailed in Orange Bowling. Taking third place overall was Gary Edmondson; and keeping it in the family, Tammy and Richard took first and second place, respectively. Tammy received the new (very classy) perpetual trophy, which is displayed in the Sunday School room. 
Two hurricanes wreaked havoc on our scheduled activities. Florence caused cancellation of services and rescheduling of our annual (outdoor) Church Picnic. Michael brought more rain and wind than we needed. Many members lost power for several days, but thankfully there was no damage to report.
We were able to hold our Church Picnic, hosted by Mary Beth Almond, on September 29. As always, it was a wonderful time filled with good food and good times.

David Freeman is looking forward to the Men's Breakfast in November, when Olive Branch's men will join them. It's nice to share fellowship with another church in our district.

Keep your calendars open for our regular monthly events:

Men's Breakfast is every second Saturday at 8:30 a.m. Board meetings are held every second Tuesday at 3 p.m. CWF meets on the first Wednesday of the month at noon. Monthly potluck dinners are held the fourth Tuesday of the month at 6 p.m. Lunch pot lucks are held whenever there is a fifth Sunday in the month, and these are Home Mission Sundays.
Good and Faithful Servants 

October
Elders

Mary Dice and Mary Beth Almond
Deacons

Al DeWitt and Moe Staton
Greeter

Mary Beth Almond
Counters

Fleta Hunley and Barbara Nelson 

Communion
Barbara Nelson
November
Elders

David Freeman and Fido Stephens 

Deacons

Barbara Nelson and Spender Hodges
Greeter

Suzanne Freeman
Counters

Frankie Edmonson and Betty Lou Stephens
Communion
Mary Dice
December
Elders

Mary ice and Barbara Nelson
Deacons

Marion Sutton and Cady Dice
Greeter

David Freeman
Counters

Mary Beth Almond and Maurine Frank
Communion
Marine Frank
January
Elders

Frankie Edmondson and MaryBeth Almond 

Deacons

Al DeWitt and Barbara Nelson
Greeter

Greg Washeleski
Counters

Maurine Frank and Sue Freeman 

Communion
Frankie Edmonson
Please have communion prepared and in the sanctuary by 10:30 a.m. Deacons are asked to collect and dispose of communion cups and bulletins and to give attendance sheets to Rev. Dice. Elders may serve as Deacons, if needed.

For questions, please contact:

Frankie Edmondson for Elders, Communion, and Greeters

Barbara Nelson for Deacons

Maurine Frank for Counting Committee

Put Another Candle on your Birthday Cake 


October
  9
Maurine Frank
 16
Timothy Dice

 30
Greg Washeleski
November
  1
Tammy Cantrell

  2
Suzanne Freeman

  5
Cady Dice
10
Mary Beth Almond

15
William Scott Hunley

25
Fleta Hunley

25
Stephanie Sutton
December
12
Karyn Austin
 12
Jeremy Dice 
 12
Julia Miller

 14
Naomi Sutton
 18
Tammy Luckett
 23
Christina Maurice

 30
Moe Staton
January
 13
Sheldon Adkins
 22
Marion Sutton 

At Sunday School they were learning how God created everything, including human beings. Johnny was especially intent when the teacher told him how Eve was created out of one of Adam's ribs. Later in the week, his mother noticed him lying down as though he were ill and said, "Johnny, what's the matter?" Johnny responded, "I have a pain in my side. I think I'm going to have a wife."
Money Matters

Income and expenses have been unbalanced for the past several months. 



Income

Expenses
Moved

June

$2,531

$3,213.30

July

$3,461.75
$6,142.21
$3,000

August

$2,488.91
$2,769.87
September
$2,769.10
$3,222.93

October





$1,500

_____________________________________________

A father was reading Bible stories to his young son. He read, "The man named Lot was warned to take his wife and flee out of the city, but his wife looked back and was turned into a pillar of salt." His son asked, "What happened to the flea?"
An inexperienced preacher was to hold a graveside burial  service at a pauper's cemet4ry for an indigent man with no family or friends. Not knowing where the cemetery was, he made several wrong turns and got lost. When he eventually arrived an hour late, the hearse was nowhere in sight, the backhoe was next to the open hole, and the workmen were sitting under a tree eating lunch.
The diligent young pastor went to the open grave and found the vault lid already in place. Feeling guilty because of his tardiness, he preached an impassioned and lengthy service, sending the deceased to the great beyond in style. 

As he returned to his car, he overheard one of the workman say to the other, "I've been putting in septic tanks for twenty years and I ain't never seen anything like that."

___________________________________________
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"If telemarketers call, invite them to church.”
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